BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 6th July 2011

Present:

	Councillor 
M Talbot (The Mayor)
	Councillor J Henson

	
"
J Hakewill (The Deputy Mayor)
	
"
P Hollobone

	
“
L Adams
	
"
I Jelley

	
"
D Bain
	
"
C Lamb

	
"
M Bayes
	
"
M Malin

	
"
S Bellamy
	
"
E Manns

	
"
D Bishop
	
"
P Marks

	
"
M Brown
	
"
A Mills

	
"
J Bullock
	          “      C Moreton

	
"
L Bunday
	
“
R Roberts

	
" 
P Corazzo
	
"
D Soans

	
"
M Dearing
	
"
M Tebbutt

	
"
J Derbyshire
	
"
K Watts

	
"
M Don
	
"
J West

	
"
M George
	
"
A Wiley

	
"
R Groome
	
"
D Zanger


11.C.22
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Edwards, Freer, Lynch and Smith..

11.C.23
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of Council held on 18th May 2011 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.
11.C.24
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.

11.C.25
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


The Mayor made the following announcements:-

· It was with sadness that the Mayor informed members of the death on 28th May of a former Mayoress, Miss Patricia Leonard whose father, Cllr PJ Leonard, was Mayor in 1971-72.  The Council joined the Mayor in expressing its condolences.
· It was also with sadness that the Mayor informed members of the death of Bob Frankham, a long-serving ex employee of the Council and Secretary of the Former Mayor's Association.  Council were informed that Bob had died peacefully at his home on 20th June, and that the Mayor had sent a letter of condolence to his daughter, Sarah, on behalf of members and officers of the Council.
· The Mayor advised members that the Civic Service would be held at 2.30 pm on Sunday, 17th July at the Holy Trinity Church, Rothwell.  All members were invited to the service.

11.C.26
COUNCILLOR PAUL CORAZZO - CONGRATULATIONS

The Council extended its congratulations to Councillor and Mrs Paul Corazzo on the birth of their son, Samuel Edward, on 16th June 2011.
11.C.27
LEADER'S ANNOUNCMENTS

· The Leader informed Council that Cllr Terry Freer was recovering well after his recent illness and would soon be resuming his Council duties.  The Council extended its wishes to Councillor Freer for a speedy recovery.
· Councillor Bullock reported that he had been a guest at the unveiling of the Ronald Reagan statue in Grosvenor Square, London, as the ward councillor for Grafton Underwood.
11.C.28
REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE


The Chief Executive added his own personal congratulations to those of the Council to Cllr and Mrs Corazzo on the birth of their son.

11.C.29
DEPUTATIONS AND PETITIONS


DEALING WITH PETITIONS: THE HAWTHORNS LEISURE CENTRE, DESBOROUGH

Mr Greg Warden presented a petition containing 3,660 signatures on behalf of Desborough Community Development Trust and Desborough Town Council.


The petition called upon Kettering Borough Council to reverse its decision to demolish the Hawthorns Leisure Centre and to transfer it to the Trust to manage as a community resource complementary to the facility at The Grange.


Mr Warden addressed Council under the provisions of the Council's Petition Scheme and made the following points:-

· There were at 3660 residents of Desborough who were concerned about the closure of the Hawthorns

· The Trust had drawn up a business plan and the Hawthorns Steering Group could take responsibility for the running of the leisure centre

· the centre would be available for all in the community to use and would be called 'The Hawthorns Centre'

· the steering group had been created in the spirit of communities taking responsibility for their own environments

Mr Warden outlined the main benefits of retaining the Hawthorns as a leisure facility, stating that it was a key facility in Desborough that should be retained.  An information pack had been distributed separately to all councillors.  Although the new facility at the Grange was much needed, the facilities it provided were considered to be fewer than those available at The Hawthorns, which was the only community building in that part of Desborough and there was a need for the facilities it provided.
Mr Warden urged all councillors to support the petition.

A report was also submitted setting out the Council's petition scheme and the options available to Council following presentation of the petition.  The report informed the ensuing debate. 
The history of the site and previous reports to the Executive were outlined and the support of Desborough Town Council and residents for the business plan was noted

Council congratulated Mr Warden on the amount of work undertaken by the petition organisers in collecting the signatures and developing the business plan and thanked him for his attendance and presentation.

                                                                                                                                                                                                          In discussion, members made the following points:-

· The Council fully understood the reasons why the people of Desborough wanted local facilities
· The matter had been discussed on several occasions by the Executive Committee and therefore it seemed logical for the petition to be referred back to the Executive

· This issue dated back to the adoption of the Local Plan in 1995 when the original vision for Desborough was outlined

· There were concerns about contractual issues and the Council's liabilities if the Hawthorns was retained, and the proposed report to the Executive should cover these issues

· The number of signatories to the petition showed the strength of feeling in Desborough

· The sale of the site would generate money that could be used for the benefit of the whole Borough
It was proposed by Councillor Wiley, seconded by Councillor Dearing and subsequently unanimously

RESOLVED
that the petition be referred to the Council's Executive Committee.

11.C.30
APPOINTMENT OF TOWN AND PARISH COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVES TO THE KETTERING BOROUGH STANDARDS COMMITTEE


A report was submitted which sought appointment of the nominated Parish and Town Council representatives to the Kettering Borough Standards Committee.


It was noted that the Rural Forum had been unable to provide a nomination for the role of Parish Council representative and that it was proposed to write to all Parish Councillors individually in this respect.


The A6 Towns Forum had nominated Mr Neil Matthew of Rothwell Town Council as the Town Council representative.
RESOLVED
that Mr Neil Matthew be appointed to the Kettering Borough Standards Committee as the Town Council representative.

11.C.31
APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS TO OUTSIDE BODIES


A list of appointments to Outside Bodies was circulated for approval.  It was noted that the Welfare Rights Advisory Service had closed after serving the Borough for 34 years.  Additionally, it was noted that the appointment to the Orton Trust Management Committee would be left vacant for the time being and dealt with under delegated powers.

RESOLVED
that the list of appointments be approved as amended.

11.C.32
NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE BIODIVERSITY SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT


A report was submitted which sought adoption of the North Northamptonshire Biodiversity Supplementary Planning Document.  
RESOLVED
that the North Northamptonshire Biodiversity Supplementary Planning Document be adopted, subject to it being noted that the SPD would be applied flexibly on a case-by-case basis alongside other material planning considerations.

11.C.33
KETTERING TOWN CENTRE AREA ACTION PLAN


A report was submitted which sought adoption of the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan.


It was noted that the recommendations of the Inspector had been incorporated in the final document.


All members were invited to attend meetings of the Executive Committee to listen to the regular presentations on town centre regeneration and Suite 16.


In response to a query regarding the maps and layouts out junctions in the Meadow Road area, it was agreed that these would be amended in the final document.

RESOLVED
that 


(i)
the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan be agreed; and

(ii)
the Head of Development Services be authorised to deal with all the necessary adoption documentation and other consequential matters in accordance with the appropriate Regulations.

11.C.34
SUSTAINABLE TRANSPORT

It was proposed by Councillor Paul Corrazzo and seconded by Councillor Jonathan West that:-


"This Council is disappointed that the Task and Finish Group on encouraging the use of and building of a sustainable public transport system in Kettering and its surrounding villages has been withdrawn from the Research and Development Committee.  At a time of funding cuts to bus routes this Council pledges to open a dialogue with County Hall to ensure that routes affected by loss of subsidy are kept to a minimum for the population of Kettering Borough.


Councillor Bullock proposed an amendment, seconded by Councillor Zanger, as follows:-


"This Council understands that the Research and Development Committee decided to prioritise Voluntary Sector Funding with the support of all political groups and this Council pledges to continue dialogue with Northamptonshire County Council regarding the review of subsidies on all bus routes."

During discussion the point was made that even though the Borough Council was not directly responsible for bus services and routes, buses were integral to the social vitality of Borough and it was important to continue dialogue with both Stagecoach and the County Council to improve bus services for the Borough's residents.
RESOLVED
that this Council pledges to continue dialogue with Northamptonshire County Council regarding the review of subsidies on all bus routes.
11.C.35
BLOOD TESTING


It was proposed by Councillor Linda Adams and Seconded by Councillor David Bishop that:-


"This Council notes the success of the Blood Test Centre at the Municipal Offices.  This Council will do all it can to ensure that NHS services are publicly run and discourages the 'competition' element of the Health and Social Care Bill."


Councillor Michael Brown proposed an amendment, seconded by Councillor Bellamy, that:-


"This Council applauds the success of the Blood Test Centre at the Municipal Office, supports the government in looking to improve Health Services and looks forward to working with the government in this respect."


During debate the basic provisions contained in the Health and Social Care Bill were outlined and it was noted that the purpose of the bill was to give patients more power to be treated elsewhere.  Further details on the consultation were available on the NHS website. Members also discussed the high costs to the NHS for prescriptions of dietary food, which could now be bought much more cheaply in the high street.


Voting then took place on the amendment as follows:-

(For: 21; Against 9)


It was therefore

RESOLVED
that this Council applauds the success of the Blood Test Centre at the Municipal Office, supports the government in looking to improve Health Services and looks forward to working with the government in this respect.

(Voting: For 21; Against 0; Not Voting 9)
11.C.36
ISE SKATE PARK

Councillor Philip Hollobone asked the Portfolio Holder for Community and Culture the following question:-

"With regard to the Sk8 Park off Grantown Close, Kettering:

(i)
what steps are being taken to (a) prevent criminal damage (b) remove graffiti in a timely manner and (c) prosecute those responsible and ban them from the facility?

(ii)
does the CCTV camera work and are the pictures available of sufficient quality to identify miscreants?

(iii)
is there a users' committee established to represent the majority of responsible users of the facility?

(iv)
if criminal damage continues, what action will be taken?"
The Portfolio Holder for Community and Culture responded as follows:-

(i) 
The park has the benefit of CCTV. It is opened at approximately 8.00am every morning and locked in the evenings as follows: April to September at 8:30pm;  from March to October at 6:30pm. The park is checked daily for any criminal damage. There is a zero tolerance on graffiti at this site and the decision made to paint the ramps black. The Borough Council will clean as quickly as possible. This is now supported by the Probation Service who will check the site on a weekly basis and paint out any graffiti that is present. The Police have recently dealt with a young person who has owned up to carrying out some of the graffiti. The Borough Council and the Police constantly monitor the site and share information.  

(ii)
The CCTV system does work – as a precaution it is also backed up by a CCTV recorder.

(iii)
The Ise Extreme Team no longer meets but do remain as a ‘group’ that may be consulted as required.

(iv)
The park will continue to be managed and monitored by the Borough Council and the Police with a view to minimising improper use and any damage of the park.  There is very little vandalism at the park except for damaging the fencing by the minority to gain access.  The Borough Council have made a commitment to lock the park at agreed times and will continue to do this as well as checking and maintaining the facility so that it is fit for purpose."


It was noted that any further issues would be discussed with officers.

11.C.36
KETTERING CREMATORIUM


Councillor Ruth Groome asked the Portfolio Holder for the Environment the following question:-


"It was reported in the Evening Telegraph last week that Wellingborough Council is considering building a new crematorium because of bereaved families having to wait longer than they want to wait for a funeral at Kettering.  While not wishing to make services shorter and hurry grieving relatives, would it be possible to open the crematorium longer hours and possibly at weekends?  This would be more convenient for some families, and avoid Kettering Borough Council losing income to a neighbouring facility."


The Portfolio Holder for the Environment responded as follows:-
"As well as up to 15 services per day, Kettering Crematorium already offers Saturday morning services and has done so for almost a year. We are not aware that families are having to wait for services; however bookings are generally made directly by funeral directors. Staff at the Crematorium consistently work hard to maintain the excellent service provided and the Council is making a substantial capital investment this year to replace the cremators and to continue to improve the facilities available to the public."
 (The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.35 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Mayor

AI


(Council No. 2)

6.7.11


